
Thurso Baptist Church Emergency Business Meeting 5/11/17 
 

Before the meeting at the end of the service Guy shared with the whole church  
 

We can inform you that the closing date for offers for the building that we discussed a couple of 

weeks ago has passed. As I informed you last week the very generous pledges by you all meant 

that we were in a position to put in an offer on the building. We needed to raise in pledges a 

relatively small portion of the building's cost but still quite a sizeable sum, as buildings aren't cheap. 

Pledges came in at well over the required figure. I can speak on behalf of the treasurer and the rest 

of us, we were overwhelmed at the response. Taking that response as in indication of the level of 

backing for the pursuit of this building, on your behalf the deacons submitted an offer last week.  
 

That offer obviously had to be conditional on our part, conditional on us managing to acquire 

permission for “change of use” from the Highland Council Planning Department. We would need 

it signed and sealed that we have permission to use it as a Place of Worship as opposed to its current 

designation as a commercial business premises. So even if our offer were accepted we would not 

be in the clear for 3-4 months while the planning department deliberated over our case. Of course, 

although we hope not, they might then decide against our application, in which case we would need 

to withdraw our offer. 
 

So, I can now inform you that our offer has been accepted with our condition attached. However, 

the owners of the property have applied their own condition in response to ours. That condition is 

that they will accept our offer only if we pay an up-front deposit which will be non-returnable if 

the change of use permission fails and we have to withdraw. So, if the planning department refuse 

permission the vendor keeps our money. The sum they are wanting is not a small one.  
 

We are left with a decision to make: Do we press on in the hope that it will all fall in our favour 

with respect to planning changes or do we play safe and simply withdraw now and not run the risk 

of losing that substantial sum?  
 

In worldly terms people may use the word “gamble” for the situation we now find ourselves in. 

Yet we are not inclined to see it like that but rather as a situation of faith and discernment. 

Understandably, the owners, the vendors, want some insurance against what they feel is a risk that 

our offer may fall through. Their comment on the matter is along the lines, ‘well if you are confident 

that permission for change of use will be granted then what are you worried about? You will lose 

nothing in the end’. That's playing at hard business but perhaps they have a point, how much faith 

do we have that God is calling us to pin our hopes on this building? Can we put our money, not so 

much where our mouth is, but where our faith is? 
 

It was all going rather too easily and now we left with a hard decision. Last time we used the 

metaphor of pushing doors to see if they opened. The door is still open but it will come at a cost. 

Not a financial cost if it all works out, the deposit is just a down-payment, it's not an extra fee. The 

cost is in faith, faith that we are moving within God's plan for this church with regard to the building 

in question. If we feel God is not calling us to consider this building then we should progress no 

further and stop right now. If we do feel God is calling us to pursue this building then do we see 

the next step as a step of faith or a step too far. 
 



There is a member's meeting after this service where again we will discuss whether to keep pushing 

the door or whether it is wise to allow it to close at this stage. If you are not staying for the meeting 

then please keep us in prayer as we try to discern God's path forward for us. 
 

EMERGENCY BUSINESS MEETING 
 

Present:   Stuart Macdonald, Morag McKellar, Guy and Jennifer Gordon, Stuart and Hazel Walker, 

Ricky and Kitty Mackay, William Thomson, Susan Cowie, Cathy Cagon, Marion 

Springham, Alison Reiss, Joanna Reiss, Jessie Mackay, Tommy and Isobel Kay, Betty 

Inrig, Ann Macdonald, Trudy Morris, Carol Simpson, Arlene and John Smith, Louise 

Smith, Pamela Watt, Phil Picking, Marina McArdle, Libby Kime and Alice Walker.  

Total 29, Matthew Reiss has been invited by the Deacons to give his input. 
 

Apologies Stuart and Nessie Dunnett, Marjorie Gunn, Irene Haughton, Cara and Brianna Gordon, 

Katie Reiss and Lauren Lafferty. 
 

Stuart Walker 

We have £15,000 currently in out building account. That is what the sellers are asking as a non-

refundable deposit. Local architect Neil McDonald is going to prepare our application for change 

of use. He has already been researching this. The main consideration is that this is a designated 

business park. Highland and Island Enterprise was involved with the setting up of the park. 
  

Matthew Reiss gave his input on the process if the local planning officer refused change of use 
 

Proposal for the meeting: 
 

The deacons propose that Thurso Baptist Church accept the terms laid down by the vendor of 

James Traill House relating to their acceptance of our offer to purchase the building. Thus, we 

would pay a £15,000 non-returnable deposit to them in the hope that permission for change of use 

of the building will be granted to us. We entrust our decision to our Lord in faith. 
 

Seconded by Alison Reiss 
 

YES  28         No 1 
 

The Proposal is carried. 


